Minute of Meeting

A meeting of the Edinburgh Sheriff Court Personal Injury Users Group was held in the Level 5 Conference Room at Edinburgh Sheriff Court on 23 January 2017 at 4.15pm
Present:
Sheriff Mackie – Chair
Sheriff McGowan
Sheriff Braid
Sheriff Reith QC
Sheriff Liddle
Gail Edwards – Civil H.E.O
Catriona Whyte – Scottish Legal Aid Board

Simon Hammond for Kim Leslie – Digby Brown
Ian Leach - BLM

Tanya Gordon– Clyde & Co

Norma Shippin
Robert Milligan QC
	No.
	Item
	Action

	1.

2.
3.
4.

5.
6.
7.
8.

	Apologies

Apologies were received from Sheriff Arthurson QC, Gary White, Fiona Pryke, Kim Leslie
Minute of Previous Meeting

The minute of meeting of 6 September  2016 was approved following deletion of the final two sentences in the second paragraph on page 4 and substitution therefor of “IL further advised that he would anticipate an average of 3 motions per case.  PC agreed with this.”.
Matters Arising

With regard to recovery of documents from havers outwith Scotland Sheriff Braid and Sheriff Reith advised that they did not necessarily agree that this would have to be by letters of request   They would require to be fully addressed on the issue before reaching a firm view.  
KM reported on discussions with Lord Armstrong about the potential difficulty in recovery of outlays where no agreement under the pre-action protocol.  The situation was to be monitored.  KL indicated she would pursue through the Law Society.

Chapter 36 Report
Sheriff Mackie advised the group that at present IT, due to other priorities, were unable to introduce more breakdown of case types or enable reasons for variation of motions to be identified. Sheriff Mackie discussed with the group the ongoing issue of the unacceptably high numbers of dropped motions An exercise would be undertaken to identify the reasons for variations and dropped motions which would then be considered. .                                                    
Noted that proof diets were being assigned on a shortened period from 9 months to 7 months.  Sheriff Mackie advised the group that she and GE would look at this.  Also noted that settlement appears to occur most frequently between the defenders’ valuation and the lodging of lists of witnesses. 
Update on iCMS
RM raised concerns about delays in the issuing of interlocutors.  Sheriff Mackie explained about the impact iCMS has had on the processing of PI work. The system did not allow for issuing of interlocutors directly.  'Work arounds' had had to found to enable the team to carry out tasks required thereby increasing the time to do so.   These issues were under constant review.
GE advised that agents should highlight any urgent motions when they are lodged.
The inclusion of solicitors’ references in the interlocutors had been raised with the iCMS project team.  This would require a change to the template and was unlikely to be given any priority by the development team.  A number of concerns about problems with the operation of the system had been intimated.  Assurances had been given that they would be addressed urgently.
PI Improvement Plan
Sheriff Mackie expressed concern about the perception of inefficiency of the court.  She explained that a number of improvements were being considered including to the physical location of the PI team.  It was intended that these changes would address issues such as Lodging at the counter
· Layout of the civil department
· Storage
· DX address (PI team now had a unique DX number which had been notified to agents)
· Improving communications
In relation to improving communications between practitioners and the court it was noted that it appeared that matters discussed and decisions taken at group meetings were not being disseminated as widely as might be.  It may be time for membership of the group to be considered and extended.  With a couple of exceptions the membership had not changed since the group was established in about 2009.  Sheriff Mackie suggested that because the minutes of meetings are only published on the website after they are approved at the next meeting that a 'newsletter' may reduce the delay in information being available from meetings,.  Sheriff Mackie invited suggestions for matters to be included in such a Newsletter to be sent to GE within 14 days.
Sheriff Mackie explained the current process of assigning hearings of opposed motions.  A number of hearing slots are taken up with failures to comply with the timetable and other slots are left unused when opposition or motions are dropped at the last minute.  RM suggested that there appeared to be little discussion between parties prior to hearings on specifications and the Sheriffs could encourage parties by adopting Court of Session practice requiring parties to confirm that such discussions had taken place.  
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Further areas of improvement to management of hearings and quality of motions was discussed.  A Newsletter could be used to communicate the expectations of the court.

Sheriff Liddle suggested that material could be submitted to the Scottish Legal News for inclusion.
Sheriff McGowan suggested a newsletter should include an historical summary of PI news.  
AOCB
Medical reports were being attached to Initial Writs when presented for warrant.  There was no requirement for this.
Concerns were expressed about amended timetables not being sent out after a variation.  GE would raise with the PI team.
Suggestions were made about the timing of hearings and avoidance of enrolling motions during holiday periods as in the Court of Session.
A request for contact details of all members of the PI team was refused as unnecessary and inappropriate.

Sheriff Mackie advised that not least as result of storage issues a radical look should be taken at the way in which productions are lodged.  Consideration might be given to some of the approaches being taken in the Court of Session.  The group was invited to consider ways this might be done and to send suggestions to GE within 3 weeks.
Date of the next meeting 07 March 2017 at 4:15pm
	


